MINUTES OF NEW YORK FACULTY COUNCIL MEETING

Oct 23, 2006

Present

	Full-time NY Faculty
	Department / Unit

	Alberi, Mary
	History

	Anderson, Dennis 
	CSIS

	Antognini, Walter 
	Legal Studies / Taxation

	Athanasopoulos, Demosthenes
	Chemistry

	Bachenheimer Bruce
	Management & Management Science

	Barnet, Todd 
	Legal Studies / Taxation

	Baugher, Daniel 
	Management and Management Science

	Berardini, Susan 
	Modern Languages and Cultures

	Berg, Abbey 
	Communication Studies

	Blum, Howard 
	Computer Science

	Blumberg, Barbara 
	History

	Brackett, Geoffrey 
	English

	Brown, Harold 
	Philosophy / Religious Studies

	Bynoe, Anne 
	Economics

	Byrne, John C.
	Management and Management Science

	Calloway-Rauth, Linda 
	Information Systems

	Centonze, Arthur
	Lubin School of Business

	Chapman, Robert 
	Philosophy / Religious Studies

	Chiagouris, Larry
	Marketing

	Chung, Kwang-Hyun 
	Accounting

	Danylenko, Andriy
	Modern Languages and Cultures

	Dutta Gupta, Shamita
	Mathematics

	El Adawy, Zaki 
	Management and Management Science

	Foerster, Amy 
	Sociology / Anthropology

	Frank, Ronald
	History

	Gloster-Coates, Patricia 
	History

	Gopalakrishna, Pradeep 
	Marketing

	Gottesfeld, Linda
	Fine Arts

	Greenberg, Daniel 
	History

	Henthorne, Tom 
	English

	Herritt, Linda
	Fine Arts

	Hwang, Alvin
	Management and Management Science

	Jaffe-Ruiz, Marilyn
	Nursing

	Jay, Karla 
	English

	Johnson, Donna 
	History

	Kabbani, Raifah 
	Chemistry and Physical Sciences

	Kessler, Eric 
	Management and Management Science

	Kolluri, Satish
	Communication Studies

	Krauss, Herbert
	Psychology

	Lamartina-Lens, Iride
	Modern Languages and Cultures

	Le Vine, Saul
	Legal Studies and Taxation

	Lin, Chienting
	Information Systems

	Lofthouse, Stephen
	Chemistry and Physical Sciences

	Long, Mary
	Marketing

	Magaldi, Arthur
	Legal Studies and Taxation

	Mangum, Wiley
	Management and Management Science

	Murphy, Mary Ann
	Communication Studies

	Nayak, Meghana
	Political Science

	Newman, Bernard
	Accounting

	Niu, Weihua
	Psychology

	O’Sullivan, Thomas
	Philosophy and Religious Studies

	Page, William
	Communication Studies

	Pappenheimer, Will
	Fine Arts

	Parker, Scott C.
	Performing Arts

	Pender, Patricia
	English

	Quest, Linda
	Political Science

	Quintas, Louis
	Mathematics

	Rabinowitz, Allan
	Accounting / Publishing

	Rafferty, Yvonne
	Psychology

	Rahman, Noushi
	Management and Management Science

	Raskin, Sherman
	English /Publishing

	Raubicheck, Walter
	English

	Ray, Ipshita                                
	Lubin School of Business

	Reagin, Nancy
	History/Women’s Studies

	Richie, Eugene
	English

	Rocca, Anna           
	Dyson College of Arts and Sciences

	Roland, Joan
	History

	Ryan, Josepth
	Criminal Justice

	Sarlin, Debra       
	School of CSIS

	Sawalha, Aseel
	Criminal Justice / Sociology

	Sen, Kaustav
	Accounting

	Shin, Namchul
	CSIS

	Shostya, Anna
	Economics

	Silverman, Jonathan
	English

	Skevoulis, Sotirios
	CSIS

	Szenberg, Michael
	Finance

	Taiani, Geraldine
	Mathematics

	Tinkelman, Daniel 
	Accounting

	Topol, Martin
	Marketing

	Tucker, Benjamin
	Criminal Justice and Sociology

	Viswanath, P. V. 
	Finance and Economics

	Weisbord, Ellen
	Management and Management Science

	Winkler, Hsui-lin L.
	Information Systems

	Woertendyke, Ruis
	Theater / Fine Arts

	Yarlett, Nigel
	Chemistry and Physical Sciences

	Yasik, Anastasia
	Psychology

	Young, Shannon
	English

	Zaccario, Michelle
	Psychology

	Zaslow, Emilie
	Communication Studies

	
	

	GUESTS
	Department / Unit / Office

	Andreas Manolikakis
	Arts Studio

	Beverly Kahn
	Provost

	David Caputo
	President

	Eileen Gatti
	Library

	Helen Haselnuss
	Modern Languages

	Joseph Morreale
	Provost

	Lynne Byrne
	Lubin

	Lynnette Wailoo
	Lubin

	Marvin Preiss
	Chemisty

	Mel Isaacson
	Library

	Norma C. Connolly
	A.C.E. Fellow President

	Robert Walkup
	Communication Studies

	Steven Brodsky
	University Counsel

	William Coco
	Arts Studio

	Yvonne Ramirez
	Human Resources


CALL TO ORDER 

S. Le Vine, chair, called the Oct. 23, 2006 meeting to order at 12:15pm, and welcomed everyone. 

KENAN AWARD – PATRICIA GLOSTER_COATES

President Caputo was invited on stage to present the Kenan Award to 
Associate Professor Patricia Gloster-Coates.  Provost Morreale spoke about the accomplishments of Professor Coates in the classroom and her research on African leaders.  The award was given to her in recognition of her classroom performance, understanding of students, high standards of intellectual integrity, and the ability to serve as an inspiration to others.  Professor Coates has two master’s degrees.  She is also chair of the Admission/Retention Committee.  

ADDRESS BY PRESIDENT CAPUTO 


President Caputo welcomed everyone.  

He spoke about a recent spate of hate-crime incidents during which the Koran was defaced at the NYC campuses.  Faculty were asked to help reduce these incidents.  The decline in student enrollment is a concern and findings from the MaGuire Associates consulting firm on this problem will be presented at both NYC and PLV campuses.  A committee will be formed to make recommendations on the enrollment decline  and consequent budget shortfall, as well as on the motions that were passed at the Joint Faculty Council meeting on Friday, Oct, 20, 2006.  The Vice President of International Opportunities, Beverly Kahn, was congratulated for her success in obtaining a multi-year grant that totaled $3.5 million.

ADDRESS BY PROVOST MORREALE

Provost Morreale welcomed everyone.  

As a step towards increasing enrollment, a task force will be formed to examine more summer and winter session course offerings.  Two faculty members will be needed on this committee.  Faculty were invited participate in the coming university Open House days on Nov 11 and 12.  Continuing efforts are needed to increase Spring 2007 enrollment and ongoing retention of students.  

In response to questions on the steps to be taken to address the current enrollment problems, Provost Morreale indicated that a task force will be formed to examine the issues and necessary steps.  President Caputo reiterated the need to focus on student retention, increased recruitment yield rate, reconsideration of the tuition guarantee plan, and examination of changes to current cost structure.  

The president wished everyone a productive semester. All administrative staff were requested to leave the room as the faculty went into executive session.

A request was made to allow a student representative to address the council on student concerns.  This was granted by the council.

STUDENT REPORT BY REGGIE THOMAS 

Reggie Thomas, President of the Student Goverment Association, thanked everyone for the opportunity to raise student concerns at the New York Faculty Council (NYFC).  The Student Government Association supports the Joint Faculty Council (JFC) motions of Oct 20, 2006.  Students and faculty need to work together to  address common concerns with the administration.  Since May 2006, President Caputo has disregarded student suggested changes to the Student Handbook but instead is forming a committee that does not include sufficient student representation.  Faculty was urged not to support this initiative from the President until there is greater transparency on this process and when sufficient student representation can be assured.  

EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE REPORT – SAUL Le VINE

Saul spoke about current problems with the administration of the university.  At the JFC Meeting of Oct 20, 2006 (Fri), President Caputo consistently used “we” in his address to the faculty.  However, that was rhetoric rather than reality.  In fact, faculty input has not been seriously considered over the years and in some situations not even sought on major decisions that affected both the faculty and the university.  The most glaring example of this disregard of faculty input was the last tuition increase of 19%: neither faculty input nor approval was sought for the decision.  In addition, the disregard of faculty input, useful information was not made available to faculty in many situations, for example, detailed enrollment information to enable sound faculty involvement.  While summarized reports were provided, these were not useful for analyses or decisions.  The result of one-sided decisions have caused serious enrollment declines over the last five years
.  Another problem with the administration is the mismanagement of the Pace “educational product.”  Pace has traditionally been an institution for experiential learning and a strong career direction for its students.  These educational product characteristics are no longer prominent in Pace programs.  Pace needs to reexamine its educational products in light of its traditional strengths.  There is an urgent need to differentiate core from non-core programs and activities. We should remove costly non-core programs and activities (e.g., Project Perircles, Institute for Irish American Studies, the Pace Environmental Center and many other initiatives not directly related to our core educational offerings), especially those that are cash drains that do not generate immediate revenues.  Non-competitive activities will also have to be re-examined.  A third problem is the large overhead costs of the senior administration structure, which needs st reamlining. Wasteful administrative positions have to be eliminated so as to free up resources to support enrollment and core educational programs.  This is especially important in light of a deficit that could range from $30 to $35 million by the end of the 2006/07 academic year.

Both short term and long term plans are urgently needed now.  In addition to these problems, there is an absolute need for a faculty representative on the Board of Trustees, so that trustee members could have direct faculty not filtered perspectives from the President and the Chair of the Board.  Trustee members need to hear and have directly contact with the faculty, students and staff, and not just be restricted to the perspective from the Chair of the Board.  

It was rumored that a couple of weeks ago, senior administrators together with the board of trustees drew up a restructuring plan without faculty or student input.  The focus of the plan was to reduce school program offerings but left out consideration of the many peripheral programs that were directed from the offices of the senior administration.  In addition, members of the board of trustees were made to believe that the cause of the current budgetary crisis was a result of external factors rather than mismanagement by senior administrators.  This perspective is due to the upward filter of information through the President and the Chair of the board of trustees.  At a meeting of the JFC Executive Committee a few weeks ago, the Chair of the Board of Trustees refused to provide the names of universities that were used as benchmarks for the President’s salary.  He said that it was “privileged information”, even though the JFC Executive Board pointed out to him that the President’s salary was higher than the salary of presidents of some of the top schools in the nation.  The Chair of the board of trustees’ unwillingness to consider faculty input was also seen in another JFC retirement benefits meeting several years ago when he indicated that faculty could only make recommendations, but it was the Chair and the Board of Trustees who make the decisions.  This autocratic approach has put all decision making power in the hands of the President and Trustees. As a result, they are the ones who are responsible for our current financial  crisis.  This mismanagement will affect our coming Middle States re-accreditation process, as well as our AACSB status.  

At the Joint-Faculty Council meeting of Oct 20, 2006 (Fri), faculty proposed and carried a series of motions.  These were presented by Saul Le Vine for discussion.  After some discussion, the motions were put to a vote and 85 out of 89 faculty members supported the motions.  There were four abstentions.  The 11 supported motions were as follows:

MOTION ONE


The Faculty directs that the five-year guaranteed tuition plan be eliminated or stated as an option for all students, rather than a required method of tuition payment. 

MOTION TWO


The Faculty condemns the recent 19% Undergraduate tuition increase instituted against Faculty advice, and directs that tuitions for undergraduate full-time students be established  as soon as possible in accord with a reasoned and proportional market analysis of benchmark institutions in the New York Metropolitan area.

MOTION THREE


The Faculty directs that the 19% tuition increase not be applied to transfer students because transfer students are unconscionably burdened by such an increase in that they will not be able to take advantage of the plan savings provided by the University.

MOTION FOUR


The Faculty demands that the University support Pace Students and comply with their requests about such matters as campus services and tuition, which so greatly affect them. 

MOTION FIVE


The Faculty condemns the recent years of University administrative decisions which have resulted in the reduction of essential Staff members, the erosion of infrastructure necessities, the removal of programs and majors, the decline in Faculty hiring, class cancellation without consultation and the continuing failure to use Adjunct Faculty when class registration was sufficient to reimburse them and the University. The Faculty requires consultation with University Administrators to determine a better process for making such administrative decisions and to explore ways to correct the harm done by such decisions already made.

MOTION SIX


The Faculty directs that the University eliminate Pace University funding for any non-academic programs not directed by faculty which it presently supports, so that the resources of the University may be directed to the primary goal of graduate and undergraduate education at University facilities in New York City and Westchester County. 

MOTION SEVEN


The Faculty requires that all Associate Provost and Vice Presidential positions be honestly and transparently examined so as to eliminate redundant and expensive non-core business activity. 

MOTION EIGHT


The Faculty requires that the University follow the American Association of University Professors (AAUP) Model of Shared Governance which requires a transparent and honest dialogue concerning budgets, reports and plans among University stakeholders, including the Board of Trustees, University Officers, the Faculty, the Staff, the Students and others. 

MOTION NINE


The Faculty requests that the entire Board of Trustees immediately examine the University Budget and present compensations for the President and other University Officers with a view to comparing them with other institutions of a similar enrollment, similar annual Budget and similar endowment, not with institutions whose enrollment, Budget and Endowment far exceed that Pace University. The faculty requests that the Board roll back the President’s salary to the 2001 level adjusted for inflation.

MOTION TEN


The faculty requires that a line-by-line accounting of the University yearly revenues and expenditures since academic year 1995-1996 be provided to the faculty affairs committees of each campus faculty council and that present and future line-by-line budgets be made available to those committees.

MOTION ELEVEN


The faculty will take a vote of no-confidence in the board of trustees and the administration if they do not adequately respond to the preceding motions within the next 30 days.

S Le Vine announced that he will be resigning as chair of the NYFC at the end of this semester, explaining that the difficulties of working with this administration have been detrimental to his health.  The secretary, Alvin Hwang will also step down as he has extended his term an extra year in order to ensure a smooth transition to the new Exec Committee after the unexpected demise of the previous Chair, Mel Oremland last year.  A nominating committee will be formed to nominate names for the next NYFC executive committee.

The following faculty volunteered to be on the nominating committee:

Nancy Reagin, Martin Topol and Dan Baugher.

OLD BUSINESS/NEW BUSINESS

There being no old business and no further new business, Saul Le Vine thanked everyone for coming to the meeting. 

The meeting was adjourned at 1:30 pm 

Respectfully submitted, 

Alvin Hwang 

Secretary, New York Faculty Council

� A benchmark analysis of undergraduate institutions in the New York Metropolitan area reveals that Pace has experienced an enrollment decline from 2000 to 2005 which places it in 10th position among the institutions: Adelphi University, Wagner College, Fordham University, New York University, Manhattan College, St. John’s University, New York Institute of Technology, Mercy College, Iona College, Pace University, Hofstra University, St. Francis College, Polytechnic Institute, and Marymount Manhattan College.
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